What’s New!
Congregation Beth Torah, Overland Park, KS

Rabbi Vered Harris joined the staff of Congregation Beth Torah as the congregation's educator this past June.   Rabbi Harris was ordained at Hebrew Union College-Jewish Institute of Religion in June. She received a Master of Arts in Hebrew Letters from Hebrew Union College in Los Angeles in 1997 and a Master of Arts in Jewish Education from the Rhea Hirsch School of Education in Los Angeles in 1998.

Rabbi Harris will be in charge of all educational programs at the congregation including religious school, Hebrew school and adult learning opportunities. She will also serve as the staff liaison to the ECE Leadership Team and will work with the team as it translates the vision of the ECE into concrete plans for the future.

In the fall the committee chairpeople, action group members, and board of trustees (as well as ECE leadership) held an important meeting. The agenda was to present to the participants the next steps of the ECE process. Out of the Action Group Reports we are developing a "CQ" -- Covenant Quarterly -- to communicate in a comprehensive brochure all of the learning opportunities at Beth Torah and the ways in which they resonate with our Covenant of Membership. In the future, the CQ will present new learning opportunities that have been recommended by the Action Group plans.

The ECE is also launching a "Personal Trainer" program in conjunction with the CQ. Individuals, families, and Havurot will be able to meet with Personal Trainers who will assist them in setting educational goals and devising an individualized quarterly curriculum based on their own interests, our Covenant of Membership, and the learning opportunities outlined in the CQ.  Personal Trainers will assist their trainees in both developing plans for learning and reflecting on their success.

The next big "process" challenge is to begin looking at congregational governance issues. We will be considering how the existing committee structures and how the Action Group plans either fit into the structure or call 
I.M. Wise Temple, Cincinnati, Ohio

WORSHIP

One of the most important lessons that Avodah, our Worship Working Group, has learned is that effecting meaningful change in worship requires the input and commitment of the worship participants themselves.  

Last March, Avodah invited congregants, through personal letters as well as an open invitation in the temple bulletin, to make a formal commitment to worship.  We asked congregants to join "K'hilat Avodah" (Community of Worshippers) and to make a commitment to:  attend a workshop on Shabbat liturgy and another workshop on Shabbat songs; to come to Friday evening services at least once a month for the next year; and to bring a friend or two with them to services. Over 125 families/households members, of all ages, interests and backgrounds, attended the workshops.  Participants also received a number of handouts, including song sheets and a cassette tape of Shabbat songs, and "worship reflection sheets" to use to keep track of impressions and thoughts about their experiences.  

The K'hilat Avodah group will be convened after six months, and again after a year, to voice its thoughts about how worship can be more meaningful and more participatory for everyone at Wise Temple.

COMMUNICATING WITH CONGREGANTS

When we asked participants in the Community Conversations to dream about programs and learning opportunities they would like to see at Wise Temple, often they dreamed about things that already existed!  Many of the Temple's offerings simply weren't making it onto their radar screens.  To address this, we formed the Kesher (Connections) working group.  With the help of a market research consultant (and fellow congregant), Kesher developed a comprehensive survey to gauge the communications needs and preferences of our congregants.  More than 35% of our congregants completed the surveys. Working group members are now involved in the arduous task of entering all that data. The survey data will be used to reassess and perhaps redesign temple communication vehicles, including the bulletin, the local Jewish newspaper, and Internet options such as the website and email.

BUILDING A SENSE OF COMMUNITY

The Shoresh (Roots) Working Group spent its first year looking at the many communities, large and small, within our congregation and identifying themes connected with building community.  These themes have formed the basis for a questionnaire designed to help those organizing meetings and events foster a sense of community among participants.  

The questionnaire includes areas such as how participants are invited, how they are welcomed and included, and whether follow-up from participants is sought.  Shoresh members will personally administer the questionnaire to committee chairs and other event organizers and will help them identify ways to best use the results. 

TEXT STUDY

When Wise Temple joined the E.C.E., many participants discovered - often to their great surprise - that their favorite part was the brief text study that was included at each meeting.  We wanted to share this experience of lay-led, unintimidating text study with the rest of the congregation, and thus the Torat Chayim (The Living Torah) working group was formed.  Torat Chayim has developed a notebook-full of text studies that fit into a 15-20 minute time frame for use at Temple committee meetings. The text studies all share a standard format and are filed under easily identified categories. The text study notebook is prominently displayed in the temple library. Torat Chayim members are now working with individual committee chairs and other lay leaders to offer guidance in including text study in their meetings.  

Congregation Sinai, Milwaukee, WI 

The Board of Trustees has endorsed the proposals put forth by the Adult Learning Working Group at Congregation Sinai and new initiatives are beginning in the fall.  The most significant outcome of the proposal is the recognition of the importance of dedicating a half-time professional position for the purpose of coordinating adult learning opportunities at Sinai.
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Roslyn Roucher has been hired as the Adult Learning Coordinator.  Her first order of business was to produce two publications that were put out on the seats on the High Holy Days and were mailed to every member household.  One booklet described all of the Adult Learning Opportunities for the year, including some new programs that grew out of the Adult Learning Working Group, and the other, called "Shabbat at Sinai"  that gave an overview of all Shabbat related activities and services.

In September Congregation Sinai kicked off its new LCC- Learning Congregation Council which is headed by our ECE Leadership Team Co-Chair, Sheryl Primakow.  The LCC take the place of the Leadership Team and is made up of the entire professional staff of the congregation and the representatives of the School Board, the Teen Committee, the Adult Learning Committee, the Kehillah Committee (a new committee resulting from the Community Working Group) a Community Conversations Liaison, and a Community Outreach Liaison, for a total of 16 people.  The LCC has as its goal the perpetuation of the goals of the ECE-- Shared Leadership, Learning Congregations, and a Congregation of Learners, and the implementation of the Working Group proposals.

The Community Working group presented its report to the Board in June and the Teen Working Group is in the midst of very exciting deliberations about the possibilities for teen education.

Temple Sinai, Stamford

The year 5760 was very successful for us.  Following the acceptance of the mission statement and strategic values, we formed the Learning Committee.  This committee together with Sharon Wechter, our first full-time educator (another development for which ECE deserves some credit), oversees the entire educational process at Temple Sinai.

Our religious school, stronger than ever, is in the midst of continuing change and development.  We have an unprecedented effort taking place in adult education.  As well, we have formed an intergenerational education committee that is looking at how to create intergenerational educational experiences, and there is a renewed focus on teens in the congregation.

We sponsored a day-long Kehillah retreat attended by more than 40 leaders of our congregation to explore ways to further our sense of community.  One of the key results was the recommendation that we form a Caring Congregation Committee that will initially focus on bereavement issues. In addition, we have recommended a Kehillah Coordinating Committee, to act as an coordinating committee for Kehillah (community) in the same ways that the Learning Committee oversees learning.  We think that the Kehillah Coordinating Committee will be helpful in coordinating efforts among a number of different committees and functions in the congregation, including membership, caring congregation, communications (which includes the bulletin and our newly developing website) and others.

In the area of worship, the members of the Avodah working group have joined the ritual committee, and together they are working on implement many new ideas developed by the Avodah working group.

This year (5761), we are planning two initiatives.  First, the newly-elected president will send a letter to each committee chair, asking the committee to discuss its work and how it conforms to the strategic values, what it is planning to do in the coming year, and its mission.  ECE Leadership take an active part of this process, working with the committees, helping them develop these plans, and assisting in developing presentations for the Board of Trustees. 

In addition, the new president has asked us to do a long-term study on temple governance, with an eye towards potentially reshaping the structure governing the temple. 

Finally, we have a new rabbi.  Rabbi Liz Rolle has joined us and has been enthusiastic in her efforts to support ECE as well as impressive in her understanding of what we are doing and where we are going.  Although we miss Rabbi Sharon Sobel and her consistent support, we don't think we will miss a beat in the transition. 
